FACULTY OF HEALTH, AARHUS UNIVERSITY

Timing of renal replacement therapy and long-term risk of chronic kidney disease and death in intensive care patients with acute kidney injury

Research year report

Søren Christiansen Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital

Supervisors and collaborators

Christian Fynbo Christiansen, MD, PhD, Associate professor (Main supervisor) Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

Steffen Christensen, MD, PhD, Associate professor (Co-supervisor) Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care, Aarhus University Hospital

Henrik Gammelager, MD, PhD, Associate professor (Co-supervisor) Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care, Aarhus University Hospital Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

Lars Pedersen, PhD, Professor (Co-supervisor) Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

Bradley Layton, PhD, Research assistant professor (Collaborator) Gillings School of Global Public Health, University of North Carolina

Alan Brookhart, PhD, Associate professor (Collaborator) Gillings School of Global Public Health, University of North Carolina

Preface

The present report is based on a study conducted during my research year at the Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital.

First of all, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my main supervisor, Christian Fynbo Christiansen, who has introduced me to scientific research and the field of clinical epidemiology. Throughout the project he has motivated me, shown never-ending engagement and guided me with constructive feedback.

I am thankful to Steffen Christensen, whose clinical insight and knowledge of the data has been essential. Many thanks to Henrik Gammelager for sharing his extensive knowledge on acute kidney kidney and skills on scientific writing. I am grateful to Lars Pedersen for sharing his statistical expertise and advice regarding the data-management.

During my research year I had the opportunity of visiting Gillings School of Global Public Health, University of North Carolina. Here I worked with collaborators Bradley Layton and Alan Brookhart, who shared their extensive knowledge on statistical analysis, invited me to seminars and introduced me to colleagues.

Finally, I would like to thank the research year and PhD students at the Department of Clinical Epidemiology for a pleasant and inspirational work atmosphere.

Funding

The research year was funded by a research year scholarship from the Danish Council for Independent Research (6110-00587A).

I received a grant from the Foundation of Medical Students at the University of Copenhagen (A5147).

Abbreviations

AKI	Acute kidney injury
BUN	Blood urea nitrogen
CI	Confidence interval
CIS	Clinical information system
CKD	Chronic kidney disease
CPR	Civil registration number
DNPR	Danish National Patient Registry
ECMO	Extra corporal membrane oxygenation
eGFR	Estimated glomerular filtration rate
ESRD	End-stage renal disease
HR	Hazard ratio
ICU	Intensive care unit
IQI	Interquartile interval
KDIGO	Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes
MDRD	Modification of diet in renal disease
OR	Odds ratio
Р	Plasma
RCT	Randomized controlled trial
RRT	Renal replacement therapy
SD	Standard deviation
SMD	Standard mean difference
RR	Relative risk

Table of contents

ABSTRACT	
DANSK RESUMÉ	
INTRODUCTION	1
METHODS	
STUDY POPULATION AND SETTING	1
TIMING OF RENAL REPLACEMENT THERAPY	2
CHRONIC KIDNEY DISEASE, END-STAGE RENAL DISEASE AND MORTALITY	
COVARIATES	
STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	4
RESULTS	5
DESCRIPTIVE RESULTS	5
Chronic kidney disease	6
END-STAGE RENAL DISEASE	6
Mortality	6
DISCUSSION	7
Existing studies	7
Strengths and limitations	8
CONCLUSION	9
SUPPLEMENTARY	10
METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS AND LIMITATIONS	
Study Design	
Immortal time	
Information bias	
Selection bias	
Confounding	
Generalizability	
STATISTICAL METHODS AND ADDITIONAL RESULTS	
Propensity scores	
Stratification	
Matching	
Weighting	
Results	
Discussion of the additional results	

Abstract

Background

The long-term effects of different initiation strategies of renal replacement therapy (RRT) treatment in intensive care unit (ICU) patients with acute kidney injury (AKI) is unknown. We examined the impact of early RRT initiation on the risk of chronic kidney disease (CKD), end-stage renal disease (ESRD), and death.

Methods

All adult patients receiving RRT in the ICU at Aarhus University Hospital, Skejby, Denmark in the period 2005-2015 were included. Data were obtained from a clinical information system and population-based registries. Early initiation was defined as initiation of RRT at AKI stage 2 or below and late initiation as initiation of RRT at stage 3. Inverse probability of treatment weights (IPTW) were computed from propensity scores. After a 5th percentile asymmetrical trim, the cumulative risk of CKD (eGFR<60 ml/min/1.73 m²), ESRD, and death was estimated in the IPTW weighted cohort and compared using a Cox regression.

Results

RRT was initiated early in 621 and late in 592 patients. The 5-year risk of CKD was 39.1% (95 % Cl, 28.4%-49.5%) in the early group and 44.6% (95% Cl, 34.7%-54.0%) in the late group, corresponding to a hazard ratio (HR) of 0.81 (95% Cl, 0.41-1.21) in early compared to late. The 5-year risk of ESRD was 14.9% (95% Cl, 10.0%-20.8%) in the early group and 15.5% (95% Cl, 10.8%-21.0%) in the late group, corresponding to a HR of 0.94 (95% Cl, 0.39-1.50). The 90-day mortality in the early group was 52.3% (95% Cl, 47.5%-56.8%) compared to 46.9% (95% Cl, 42.0%-51.6%) in the late group, corresponding to a HR of 1.18 (95% Cl, 0.93-1.43). The 90-day to 5-year mortality was 38.9% (95% Cl, 31.6%-46.1%) and 41.7% (95% Cl, 34.2%-49.1%) in the early and late, respectively, with a 90-day to 5 year HR of 0.99 (95% Cl, 0.65-1.33).

Conclusion

Early RRT may be associated with a reduced 5-year risk of CKD, but estimates were statistically imprecise. While 90-day mortality may be increased in early RRT, we found no difference in mortality beyond 90 days or risk of ESRD.

Dansk resumé

Baggrund

Det optimale tidspunkt for initiering af dialysebehandling af intensivpatienter med akut nyresvigt (AKI) er ukendt. Vi undersøgte risikoen for udvikling af kronisk nyresygdom, kronisk dialysekrævende nyresygdom og død efter tidlig initiering af dialyse.

Metoder

Alle patienter over 15 år og behandlet med dialyse fra 2005 til 2015 blev identificeret i et klinisk informationssystem og koblet til sundhedsregistre vha. deres CPR-nummer. Tidlig initiering af dialyse blev defineret som AKI stadie 2 og derunder, mens sen initiering blev defineret som AKI stadie 3. Fra patientkarakteristika ved initiering af dialyse beregnede vi inverse probability of treatment weights (IPTW) ud fra propensity scores. I IPTW-vægtede kohorter beregnede vi den kumulative risiko samt en hazard ratio (HR) for kronisk nyresygdom (eGFR < 60 ml/min/1.73 m²), kronisk dialysekrævende nyresygdom og død efter en 5-percentil asymmetrisk trimming.

Resultater

Dialyse blev initieret tidligt og sent i henholdsvis 621 og 592 patienter. Den 5-årige risiko for kronisk nyresygdom var 39.1% (95 % Cl, 28.4%-49.5%) i den tidlige gruppe sammenlignet med 44.6% (95% Cl, 34.7%-54.0%) i den sene gruppe. Det svarer til en HR på 0.81 (95% Cl, 0.41-1.21) i den tidlige gruppe i forhold til den sene. Den 5-årige risiko for kronisk dialysekrævende nyresygdom var 14.9% (95% Cl, 10.0%-20.8%) i den tidlige gruppe sammenlignet med 15.5% (95% Cl, 10.8%-21.0%) i den sene gruppe, svarende til en HR på 0.94 (95% Cl, 0.39-1.50). Dødeligheden efter 90 dage i den tidlige gruppe var 52.3% (95% Cl, 47.5%-56.8%), mens den i den sene gruppe var 46.9% (95% Cl, 42.0%-52.6%), svarende til en HR på 1.18 (95% Cl, 0.93-1.43). For patienter der overlevede de første 90 dage, var 5-års-dødeligheden 38.9% (95% Cl, 31.6-46.1) i den tidlige gruppe sammenlignet med 41.7% (95% Cl, 34.2-49.1) i den sene gruppe, svarende til en HR på 0.99 (95% Cl, 0.65-1.33).

Konklusion:

Tidlig dialysering af intensivpatienter nedsætter muligvis risikoen for udvikling af kronisk nyresygdom og øger måske dødeligheden i de første 90 dage, men der er stor usikkerhed i resultaterne. Vi fandt ingen forskel i dødelighed for patienter, der overlevede de første 90 dage, eller i risikoen for at udvikle kronisk dialysekrævende nyresygdom.

Introduction

Acute kidney injury (AKI) occurs in approximately 39%-57% of intensive care unit (ICU) patients and 6%-14% require renal replacement therapy (RRT) [1-4]. Patients with AKI who require RRT have a 90-day mortality of 50%-60% and a 5-year risk of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) of more than 10% [5-8]. The optimal time to initiate RRT remains unclear [9]. There is a theoretical rationale for early initiation of RRT, such as improved control of fluid balance, electrolytes and acid-base status. However, a treatment strategy of earlier initiation is accompanied by the risk of exposing patients, who might have recovered without RRT, to RRT and treatment-related complications [10].

A meta-analysis of mainly observational studies found early RRT initiation to be associated with reduced mortality compared with late RRT initiation [11]. However, the majority of these had methodological limitations such as small samples sizes and inadequate control of bias. Six randomized controlled trials (RCT), including between 24 and 619 patients ICU patients with AKI, have examined the impact of timing and [12-17]. Results from these RCTs are conflicting regarding short-term mortality, but after pooling the data a meta-analysis found no difference in short-term mortality and RRT dependence [18]. To our knowledge, only two small observational studies have assessed mortality beyond day 90, and none have examined the impact on chronic kidney disease (CKD) and ESRD [19, 20]. Therefore, we conducted a cohort study to examine the impact of early RRT on 5-year risk of ESRD, CKD and death.

Methods

Study population and setting

We conducted a cohort study using prospectively collected data from all patients aged 15 or older, who required continuous RRT in the 13-bed ICU at Aarhus University Hospital, Skejby from January 1st 2005 to January 1st 2015. Patients are admitted from departments of infectious diseases, cardiology, nephrology, urology, gynecology, thoracic, and vascular surgery. The patients were identified in a clinical information system (CIS) database used in the ICU (Picis, Picis Inc., Wakefield, MA). The CIS database contains detailed electronically registered data on vasopressor and inotropy treatment, mechanical ventilation, mean arterial pressure and ECMO. Additionally, it contains manually registered data on weight and urine output.

The Danish health care system is tax-funded and provides free and universal health care for all Danish citizens. Every citizen has a unique civil registration (CPR) number assigned at birth or immigration [21]. Through the CPR number, unambiguous individual-level linkage between clinical and administrative databases is possible. To ensure information on preadmission morbidity and follow-up, we only included patients with a Danish CPR number and who had residency in Denmark [21]. We only considered patients with newly developed severe renal impairment and therefore excluded patients with prior ESRD.

Timing of renal replacement therapy

The AKI stage was assessed by using the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) AKI criteria on plasma creatinine (P-creatinine) and urine output (volume in ml/min/kg) (whichever gave them the highest stage) (table 1) [22]. The P-creatinine measurements were obtained from a laboratory database [23]. The database contains information on every blood test taken during inand outpatient visits to public or private hospitals or submitted by general practitioners in the Central and Northern regions of Denmark, except point of care tests. The information is stored using the international NPU codes (supplementary table 4). The P-creatinine ratio was calculated using the latest P-creatinine measurement within 24 hours before RRT initiation divided by the baseline P-creatinine. Baseline P-creatinine was estimated as the mean of all P-creatinine measurements from outpatient visits or visits to the general practitioner from 1 year to 7 days before ICU admission [24]. For patients without outpatient P-creatinine measurements, the baseline was imputed with the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) equation (assuming eGFR is 75 ml/min/1.73 m² and Caucasian race) as suggested by the KDIGO AKI guideline [22]. The urine output was obtained from the CIS, requiring at least 6 hours of observation time in accordance with the KDIGO AKI criteria. To compute urine output per kilogram bodyweight, we used the average weight of the ICU stay. Patients who could not be evaluated for their urine output due to less than 6 hours of observation time, absent diuresis measurements in the specified time period before RRT, or had no recorded weight, were assigned an AKI stage based on their P-creatinine measurements only.

Timing of RRT was defined as early if treatment was initiated at AKI stage 2 or below, including patients not meeting the AKI criteria. Late initiation of RRT was defined as AKI stage 3.

Chronic kidney disease, end-stage renal disease and mortality

Time of CKD was defined as the first date after at least two estimated glomerular filtration rates (eGFR) below 60 ml/min per 1.73 m² separated by more than 90 days [25]. The eGFR was estimated from P-creatinine measurements using the four-variable MDRD-equation (assuming Caucasian race) including only outpatient blood samples to avoid inclusion of P-creatinine measurements performed during hospitalization with acute illness.

Time of ESRD was defined as date of initiation of chronic RRT or kidney transplantation at least 90 days after initiation of RRT in the ICU and was obtained from the Danish National Patient Registry (DNPR) [26]. The DNPR contains information on all non-psychiatric admissions since 1977 and outpatient and emergency visits since 1995. The data include the type of admission (elective or acute), procedures performed, and up to 20 diagnoses given by the physician at discharge, using the 10th edition of International Classification of Diseases since 1994. Patients who initially recovered without RRT, but eventually needed regular RRT as well as patients without initial recovery, were included.

Time of death was obtained from the Danish Civil Registration system. The registry is updated daily and contains complete information since 1968 on vital status, emigration and residency [21].

Covariates

Information on preadmission morbidity 10 years before ICU admission was obtained from the DNPR and included diagnoses assigned after an in- or outpatient visit, except visits to the emergency department to increase validity. We thus included previous diagnoses of renal disease, diabetes (type 1 and 2), congestive heart failure, myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, chronic pulmonary disease, liver disease, periphery vascular disease, malignant solid tumors, lymphoma, leukemia and metastatic solid tumors, all of which are considered valid [26]. Using the DNPR, patients were categorized as non-surgical, elective non-cardiac surgical, acute non-cardiac surgical, elective cardiac surgical, and acute cardiac surgical dependent on their type of admission and surgery performed within a period from 24 hours before ICU admission until RRT initiation [27]. Information on mechanical ventilation initiation 24 hours before RRT was obtained from the DNPR. From the laboratory database and the CIS, we computed the patients' sequential organ failure assessment (SOFA) score based on the worst values 24 hours before initiation of RRT, not considering Glasgow Coma Score [28]. Missing values on parameters included in the SOFA score

were considered normal. The latest potassium and sodium measurements 24 hours before RRT initiation were obtained from the laboratory database [23].

Statistical analysis

The patient's characteristics, including demography, other ICU treatments, laboratory values, and time of treatment, were tabulated for the early group and late group. Continuous variables are presented as means with standard deviations (SD) or medians with interquartile intervals, as appropriate. Categorical variables are presented with frequencies and percentages. We followed patients until outcome of interest, emigration, five years from RRT initiation or censoring January 1st 2016, whichever came first. Due to restrictions in follow-up and outcome definitions, we performed an analysis for each outcome: CKD, ESRD and death. By definition, chronic renal impairment should last for at least 90 days. Therefore, we only considered patients who survived until day 90 when we examined the impact on CKD and ESRD. Furthermore, to examine the impact of early RRT on risk of CKD, we only included patients having residency in a Danish region covered by the laboratory database and had no evidence of prior renal disease. Prior renal disease was defined as at least two outpatient eGFR measurements below 60 ml/min/1.73 m² at least 90 days apart during the year before ICU admission, or a diagnosis of renal disease before admission [23]. With death as the outcome of interest, we included all patients initiating RRT.

To adjust for potential confounders, propensity scores were estimated using a multivariable logistics regression model including all the pre-specified characteristics presented for each cohort. The included variables are presented in table 2 for the mortality analysis, with the CKD and ESRD analyses presented in the supplementary. The propensity score is the probability of treatment given measured covariates [29]. Continuous variables were included in the model a with restricted cubic spline function with 4 knots. From the propensity scores, we computed inverse probability of treatment weights (IPTW); when these weights are applied to a population, they create a pseudo population in which exposure status is independent of measured baseline covariates [30, 31]. The covariate balance in the full and weighted cohorts was evaluated with standard mean differences (SMD) [30]. To remove the potential influence of unmeasured confounding in the tails of the propensity score distributions, we performed an asymmetrical 5th percentile trim [32]. We used a weighted Kaplan-Meier method to compute the cumulative incidence. With ESRD and CKD as outcomes of interests, we accounted for death as a competing risk. The hazard ratios (HR)

were estimated using a weighted Cox proportional hazards regression. The assumption of proportional hazards was checked graphically by log(-log) plots and found appropriate. To estimate the 95% confidence interval of the HR, we used a bootstrap method with 200 samples [33].

Analyses were performed using the statistical software package Stata version 14.1 (StataCorp LP, College Station; TX, USA). The study was approved by the Danish Data Protection Agency (record number: 2014-14-3658).

Results

Descriptive results

In the 10-year study period, 1372 patients required RRT. We excluded 69 patients with previous ESRD, 31 with residency outside Denmark, 14 who could not be linked to the DNPR and 3 below 15 years of age. We had to exclude 42 patients due to missing information on covariates. This gave us a study population of 1213 patients (figure 1). The total follow-up time was 1994 years. The median (interquartile interval) time from ICU admission to RRT initiation was 18.9 (8.3-35.2) hours in the early group compared to 32.8 (7.8-79.8) hours in the late group. Characteristics for the full and weighted cohort after trimming are presented in table 2. In the full cohort, early and late RRT was initiated in 621 (51.2%) and 592 (48.8%) patients, respectively. Patients who initiated RRT early were less frequently non-surgical, but more often initiated with mechanical ventilation 24 hours before RRT. The early and late group had similar preadmission morbidities, except congestive heart failure which was more frequent in the early group. A higher proportion of patients in the late group were treated in the beginning of the study period (2005-2008). In the weighted cohort and after trimming, 436 (51.6%) and 409 (48.4%) patients initiated RRT early and late, respectively. Demographic characteristics, other ICU treatments, laboratory values, and time of treatment were equally distributed between the early group and late group. The mean age was 65.9 years, 594 (70.2%) patients were male and the mean SOFA score was 8.2. The most frequent preadmission morbidities were renal disease, vascular disease and congestive heart failure.

Baseline P-creatinine was available in 829 (68.3%) patients. Patients without baseline P-creatinine were equally distributed between both treatment groups and they were younger and had less

preadmission morbidity than those with baseline P-creatinine (supplementary table 3). It was possible to assess AKI stage according to the urine output criteria in 682 (56.2%) patients, with the remaining only being staged according to their P-creatinine.

Chronic kidney disease

The analysis with CKD as outcome of interest was limited to 303 patients. Of the 141 patients who initiated RRT early, 119 (84.4%) had two or more outpatient creatinine measurements after hospital discharge compared to 146 (90.1%) out of the 162 patients who initiated RRT late. After trimming, we included 204 patients. Patient's characteristics were equally distributed between the early group and late group (supplementary table 1). The 5-year risk of CKD for the early group was 39.1% (95% CI, 28.4%-49.5%) compared to 44.6% (95% CI, 34.7%-54.0%) for the late group (figure 2b). We estimated a 90-day to 5-year HR of 0.81 (95% CI, 0.41-1.21) for early RRT compared to late RRT.

End-stage renal disease

The analysis with ESRD as outcome of interest was limited to 617 patients. After trimming, we included 401 patients. The patients' characteristics were equally distributed between the early and late groups (supplementary table 2). The 5-year risk of ESRD was 14.9% (95% CI, 10.0%-20.8%) compared to 15.5% (10.8%-21.0%) in the early and late groups (figure 2c), respectively, corresponding to a 90-day to 5-year HR of 0.94 (95% CI, 0.39-1.50) early compared to late.

Mortality

The 90-day mortality was 52.3% (95% Cl, 47.5%-56.8%) in the early group compared to 46.9% (95% Cl, 42.0%-51.6%) in the late group (figure 2a). The corresponding 0 to 90-day HR was estimated to 1.18 (95% Cl, 0.93-1.43) in the early group compared to the late group. The 90-day to 5-year mortality was 38.9% (95% Cl, 31.6%-46.1%) in the early group compared to 41.7% (95% Cl, 34.2%-49.1%) in the late group. The 90-day to 5-year HR was 0.99 (0.65-1.33) for early compared to late RRT treatment. The 0 to 5-year cumulative mortality was 70.8% (95% Cl, 66.1-75.1) and 69.0% (95% Cl, 63.9-73.6) in the early and late groups, respectively.

Discussion

We used prospectively data collected from high-quality clinical and administrative registries to examine the association between early and late RRT in ICU patients and clinical outcomes. Early RRT may be associated with a reduced long-term risk of CKD and might be associated with higher mortality during the first 90 days, but estimates were statistically imprecise. We observed no impact of early initiation on the risk of ESRD or mortality in patients surviving beyond day 90. To our knowledge, this is the first study examining the impact of early RRT on the risk of CKD, ESRD and long-term risk of death using the consensus AKI criteria [22].

Existing studies

Our results on short-term mortality are in contrast to a meta-analysis by Wierstra et al. [11]. The authors categorized studies according to their level of quality and observed that low quality studies (mainly observational studies) favored early initiation (odds ratio [OR] 0.47 [95% CI, 0.34-0.65] early compared to late). However, in high quality studies (mainly RCTs), early RRT was associated with a weaker reduction mortality (OR 0.67 [95% CI, 0.38-1.15]) [11]. A meta-analysis of six trials by Xu et al, including two recent RCTs, the authors observed no impact on short-term mortality with early initiation of RRT (relative risk [RR] 0.93 [95% CI, 0.68-1.26] early compared to late) and only minor impact on RRT dependence (RR 0.88 [95% CI, 0.48-1.62]) [18].

Our results on short-term mortality are in line with a multicenter RCT, including 619 ICU patients with AKI stage 3, who required mechanical ventilation, catecholamine infusion, or both [15]. Early RRT was initiated immediately after randomization while late RRT was withheld until one of the following indications occurred: hyperkalemia, pulmonary edema, metabolic acidosis, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) higher than 112 mg/dL (> 40 mmol/L), oliguria for more than 72 hours. The authors observed no difference in 60-day mortality or RRT dependence.

The present study are in contrast to a single center RCT including 231 patients with AKI stage 2 and plasma neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin > 150 ng/ml to continuous RRT [16]. Early was defined as RRT treatment immediately after randomization and late RRT at AKI stage 3, or if critical indications developed. The authors observed a reduction in 90-day mortality with a HR of 0.66 (95% CI, 0.45-0.97) early compared to late, but found no difference in RRT dependence.

We identified two observational studies with long-term follow-up, but none of these examined the impact on CKD and ESRD [19, 20]. Park et al. classified 607 patients as early and late initiators based on the median 6-hour urine output [19]. In contrast to the present study, the authors found that late initiation was associated with a higher mortality. The authors adjusted for a limited set of confounders and restricted to elderly patients. Carl et al. defined non-surgical 147 ICU patients as early and late initiators if their BUN was below or above 100 mg/dL (35 mmol/L), respectively [20]. Also in contrast to the present study, they observed a reduced mortality with early initiation.

Strengths and limitations

Our study has some limitations. First, baseline P-creatinine was available in 68.2% of the patients with the remaining being estimated with the MDRD equation. This method may lead to a slight over- and underestimation of the AKI stage [34-36]. However, since the proportion of patients without available baseline P-creatinine were equally distributed between early and late RRT, any misclassification will most likely bias the estimates towards no difference. Examination of patients with missing baseline creatinine showed that they were younger and had fewer comorbidities. Therefore, we found an imputation using the MDRD equation reasonable. Second, we were able to obtain information on urine output in 56.2% of the patients with the remaining only being staged according to their creatinine ratio. This may have led to some misclassification of the early and late groups and biased the estimates towards no difference. Third, since CKD can be present without symptoms our outcome is dependent upon patients having an outpatient blood sample with creatinine taken. A large proportion of the patients included in the CKD analysis had two or more outpatient measurements. Therefore, we find it plausible that we have identified the vast majority of patients with CKD. Furthermore, we observed a small difference in the proportion of patients with two or more outpatient measurements in the two groups. This may have contributed to the difference observed; however, it is possible that the difference simply indicates improved renal recovery at hospital discharge or at first outpatient measurement. We have no reason to believe that AKI at initiation of RRT would impact health care vigilance after discharge. Lastly, despite being able to adjust for demographic characteristics, other ICU treatments and laboratory values at initiation of RRT, there still is a risk of residual confounding.

Conclusion

In conclusion, we found that early initiation of RRT in ICU patients with AKI may be associated with a lowered risk of CKD and may be associated with an increased mortality during the first 90 days of follow-up, although estimates were statistically imprecise. We observed no difference in risk of developing ESRD or mortality beyond day 90. More trials with long-term follow-up are needed to confirm these findings. Currently, two trials on timing of RRT in ICU patients are ongoing, but none of these are following patients longer than 90 days [37, 38].

Supplementary

In the supplementary part of this report, methodological considerations are discussed, including the design of the study and potential bias. Furthermore, additional propensity score analyses are presented and discussed.

Methodological considerations and limitations Study Design

Our study design was an observational historical cohort study with an accrual period from January 1st 2005 to January 1st 2015. It included all adult patients requiring renal replacement therapy (RRT) at the intensive care unit (ICU), Aarhus University Hospital, Skejby, Denmark. Patients were followed from initiation of RRT until 5 years, emigration, January 1st 2016 or outcome of interest. The exposure of interest was severity of acute kidney injury (AKI) prior to initiation of RRT. We defined early initiation of RRT as AKI stage 2 or below and late initiation of RRT as AKI stage 3. Stages are defined according to the consensus criteria including both the urine output and the creatinine criteria [22]. We examined whether early initiation had impact on the subsequent risk of chronic kidney disease (CKD, defined as an estimated glomerular filtration below 60 ml/min/1.73 m² in more than 90 days), end-stage renal disease (ESRD, defined as initiation of regular RRT or a kidney transplant) and death [25].

Based on the available literature at study initiation, we hypothesized that early initiation of RRT would reduce the risk of CKD, ESRD and mortality [39].

Immortal time

According to the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes CKD guideline, renal impairment should be present for at least 90 days to meet the CKD criteria. Therefore, we initiated follow-up at day 90 to minimize immortal time in the CKD and ESRD analyses (supplementary figure 1) [25]. Immortal time is a span of cohort follow-up during which the outcome can not occur [40]. In the CKD analysis the outcome was defined as two outpatient eGFR measurements below 60 ml/min/1.73 m² at least 90 days apart. Since it is only possible to have an outpatient blood sample taken after hospital discharge, the earliest CKD event can occur at day 90 plus the time from RRT initiation to hospital discharge. No bias will occur if the time from RRT initiation to hospital discharge is the same. We were not able to obtain valid estimates on the time of hospital

discharge for every patient, but meta-analyses of timing studies have found that length of hospital admission was not affected by treatment strategy [11].

Information bias

Information bias is a systematic error that occur when the information on the study participants is erroneous [40]. Information bias can be defined as either *non-differential* if the error is unrelated to other study variables or *differential* if the error is related to other study variables. Nondifferential misclassification will bias towards the null (no difference) if the exposure if dichotomous, but differential misclassification could both under- and overestimate the treatment effect.

A potential source of information bias is the classification of early and late RRT. Patients were staged according to their urine output and creatinine level (whichever gave them the highest stage), but we were only able to estimate an AKI stage by urine output in 58% of the patients. Patients who were only staged according to their creatinine level and with mild AKI (stage 1 and 2), could be misclassified due to missing information on their urine output [41]. This potential misclassification would bias the effect towards the null (no difference).

CKD can be asymptomatic and since our outcome is dependent on patients visiting their general practitioner or an outpatient clinic and have a blood sample taken and analyzed for creatinine, patients who visit their general practitioner more often and have more blood samples taken are more likely to have a CKD event. Bias could occur if the surveillance after discharge were different in the early group and late group. However, we find it unlikely that the level of vigilance should be impacted be the AKI stage at initiation of RRT. When we examined the proportion of patients with two or more outpatient creatinine measurements this was very similar in the two exposure groups (84% and 90% in the early and late group, respectively).

Selection bias

Selection bias occurs when patients included in a study are systematically different from patients not included in the study [40]. The bias occurs if the association between participants are different from non-participants and thereby the target population. We included every patient who required RRT at the ICU from a Clinical Information System (CIS). We have no information on the sensitivity

in the database regarding RRT treatment; however, since the RRT machine settings are monitored through the CIS system, we find it unlikely that any patients should be excluded.

Confounding

Confounding occurs when the effect of the exposure on the outcome is affected by a third variable (supplementary figure 2) [42]. By definition, a confounder is related to the exposure, the outcome, and not a part of the causal chain from exposure to the outcome. An example of a potential confounder in our study could be hyperkalemia, which influences the decision to initiate RRT and could lead to death through cardiac arrhythmia. We identified potential confounders and risk factors [43] from existing literature and clinical knowledge, but we were not able to obtain information on possible confounders such as cumulative fluid balance and sepsis. Therefore unmeasured confounding may have altered our results.

Confounders can be eliminated through the design of the study (e.g. randomization) or in with statistical methods (e.g. multivariable models). We used inverse probability of treatment weights computed using propensity scores. The use of propensity scores to avoid potential confounders will be explained in the following.

Generalizability

The generalizability or extern validity of our results was affected by the exclusion of several patients in our analysis to limit the influence of potential unmeasured confounding in tails of the propensity score. The exclusion of patients treated contrary to their prediction increases the intern validity; however, comes at the cost of limited generalizability [32].

Statistical methods and additional results

Propensity scores

In 1983 Rubin and Rosenbaum showed that, conditional on propensity score, the characteristics will on average be equally distributed and allow the researcher to estimate causal effects if the assumptions the propensity scores rely on are satisfied [44]. A propensity score is the probability of treatment assignment given the measured patients characteristics. This is also denoted Pr(Z = 1 | X), where treatment status is denoted Z, and X are the patients' characteristics. The propensity score relies on four assumptions: consistency, exchangeability, positivity and no miss-specification

of the propensity score model [30, 31]. Consistency means that the outcome of the subject is also the outcome that is actually observed. Exchangeability (or ignorable treatment assignment or assumption of no unmeasured confounding) implies that treatment groups are comparable and have the same chance of potential outcomes. The positivity assumption requires exposure variation within each confounder stratum [31, 45]. Miss-specification of the propensity score model can be difficult to assess; however, Austin et al. argues that the covariate balance achieved with the model is the main priority [30]. There are different methods of implementing propensity scores in the analysis and the methods can give very different results [46].

In the following, I will briefly go over different methods of using propensity scores to adjust for baseline characteristics. Finally, I will present the results obtained when these methods applied to the current study. We will not go into detail with variable selection, balancing diagnostics, impact of remaining imbalances, evaluation of assumptions, trimming or evaluation of the distribution of continuous variables, but these are also important aspects of a propensity score analysis.

Stratification

Stratification on propensity score allows one to examine treatment heterogeneity or effect modification by the propensity score. We separated the patients in quintiles of the propensity score. By the property of the propensity score, the patient's characteristics within each stratum are roughly the same. A higher number of strata would have resulted in a better balance between the groups until matching is reached. A treatment effect can be estimated directly within each stratum, or an overall treatment effect can be obtained by a weighted average of each stratum's treatment estimate. A separation into five strata is expected to remove more than 90% of the bias [47]. Treatment heterogeneity by the propensity score can be caused by real differences in treatment effect or unmeasured confounding, and the impact of the latter can be reduced by trimming and is especially important when using inverse probability of treatment weights (IPTW) [32].

Matching

Matching is the most commonly used method for controlling for imbalances in baseline characteristics with propensity scores. Treated and untreated patients are matched based on their propensity scores. In the matched cohort, patients will on average have similar a distribution of

covariates [48]. If every treated patient is matched, it allows the researcher to estimate the average treatment effect in the treated (ATT) [29]. Matching excludes patients in the nonoverlapping regions of the propensity score where a treatment effect cannot be measured without making assumptions about treatment effect similarity compared the rest of the patients and violating the positivity assumption. There are different matching algorithms; however, 1:1 matching within a specified caliper seems to be the most common. There is no consensus as to the most efficient caliper. When choosing a caliper, there is a tradeoff between confounding due to imbalanced matches and number of matches available for the analysis. A caliper of 0.2 times the standard deviation of the logit of the propensity seems to result in an acceptable reduction in bias and number of matches, at least when the model includes continuous variables [49]. The rationale for matching on the logit transformed propensity score is that the propensity score is more likely to have a normal distribution [49]. Compared to other propensity score methods, matching makes it possible to make a direct comparison between the treated and untreated groups, and it is efficient in reducing bias from unmeasured confounding in the tails of the propensity score [32, 50]. However, it comes at the cost of a reduction in sample size (in the current study the study population was reduced from 1213 to 750 after matching in the mortality analysis).

Weighting

Weighting is being increasingly used with propensity scores to adjust for measured imbalances in baseline characteristics [30]. Generally, two types of weights are used: inverse probability of treatment weights (IPTW) and standardized mortality ratio weights (SMRW) [29]. IPTW weighting creates a pseudo population with no association between measured baseline characteristics and the treatment status, and it allows the researcher to estimate the average treatment effect (ATE) [29]. The ATE can be interpreted as the effect of moving the whole study population to the treated group and is similar to the interpretation of randomized controlled trials [51]. The weights are estimated as:

$$IPTW = \frac{Z}{p} + \frac{1-Z}{1-p}$$

where Z denotes the treatment status (1 denotes treated [early RRT], 0 denotes controls [late RRT]) and p denotes the propensity score. From the formula, we see that each patient's weight is equal to the inverse of the probability of receiving the treatment that the patient received. Very

high weights can increase uncertainty of the estimate. This can be handled by using stabilized weights or excluding patients with weights that exceed a specified threshold (weight truncation) [30]. Stabilized weights increase the precision of the estimate without any impact on the bias [29]. In the following analyses stabilized weights are used.

Standardized mortality ratio weight (SMRW) creates an untreated group that have a distribution of baseline covariates similar to the treated group. Therefore, the estimate obtained is the ATT and can be interpreted as the effect in the treated patients had they not been treated. The weights are estimated as:

$$SMRW = Z + \frac{p * (1 - Z)}{1 - p}$$

where Z denotes treatment status (1 denotes treatment [early RRT], 0 denotes control [late RRT]) and p denotes the propensity score. From the formula, we see that patients treated with early RRT receive a weight of 1, to which the controls are standardized. Unlike matching, this allows one to keep the full study population in the analysis, while still making it possible to estimate the ATT. For both types of weights, the use of robust variance estimators is advised. A recent Monte Carlo simulation study by Austin et al., suggested that a bootstrap method for estimating variance in weighted Cox models performed better than a robust variance estimator [33]. The bootstrap method more accurately estimated the sample variance and coverage of confidence intervals regardless of the type of weights used (stabilized IPTW, IPTW, SMRW). Depending on the treatment effect and prevalence, a robust variance estimator overestimated the standard error of the HR with more than 20%, but with the bootstrap method the standard error was under- and overestimated by no more than 5% [33].

In the absence of treatment effect heterogeneity, both types of weights give the same effect estimate. In the presence of treatment effect heterogeneity, the SMRW and IPTW weighting can give very different estimates. Kurth et al found odds ratios ranging from 1.1 estimated with SMRW weights to 10.7 estimates with IPTW weights [46].

Results

The distribution of patients by the propensity score for the full cohort is visualized in a kernel plot (supplementary figure 3). The highest density of patients in the late group and early group is in the lower and upper part of the propensity score, respectively. This indicates some distinction regarding the baseline characteristics between the two treatment groups. The overlapping regions of the curves allow for estimation of a treatment effect, but in the tails of the propensity only one of the treatment groups is represented (non-overlap) and no valid estimates can be obtained.

The stratified analysis is visualized in supplementary figure 4, with a hazard ratio (HR) estimated for each quintile. The stratified analysis showed considerably treatment heterogeneity with a high HR in quintile 1, but with rather stable treatment effect measures from quintile 2 to 5. This could be due to a real difference in treatment effect or due to unmeasured confounding in the lower tail of the propensity score. We have no reason to believe that these patients in the lower end of the propensity score should have a different effect of early RRT than the rest. Therefore, we find it more likely that this treatment effect heterogeneity is caused by unmeasured confounding. If early RRT is initiated in patients with a low probability of actually receiving early RRT (treated contrary to their prediction), treatment could have been initiated as a "last resort" attempt to save patients with a high frailty. If we are not able to adjust for this frailty, the HR will increase in the first quintile. To avoid this problem of unmeasured confounding in the tails of the propensity score, we examined the effect of various trims.

The results from each propensity score method are presented in supplementary table 5 for each outcome as HRs and with the number of patients included in each analysis. Furthermore, each weighting analysis was performed with a robust variance estimator and a bootstrap method with 200 samples.

The number of patients included in the analysis is different in different analyses, depending on trimming and matching. In the 0- to 90-day mortality analysis, the number of patients included ranged from 1213 in the crude analysis to 750 in the matched analysis.

In the 0- to 90-day mortality analysis, the HRs ranged from 1.31 (95% CI, 1.08-1.59, robust) with IPTW weighting trimmed to the propensity score area with common support to 1.17 (95% CI, 0.95-

1.42, robust) with IPTW weighting after a 5th percentile trim. In the crude analysis, the HR was 1.24 (95% CI, 1.06-1.46). Higher discrepancy was observed in the 90-day to 5-year mortality analysis, were HRs ranged from 0.83 (95% CI, 0.58) with the SMRW weighting trimmed to the area with overlapping propensity scores to 1.14 (95% CI, 0.84-1.58) with IPTW weighting trimmed to 2.5th percentile. In the crude analysis, the HR was 0.89 (95% CI, 0.68-1.17.)

In the CKD analysis, the HRs ranged from 0.64 (95% CI, 0.41 to 1.01, robust) with IPTW weighting and a 1st percentile trim to 0.84 (95% CI, 0.52-1.34) with IPTW weighting after a 5th percentile trim. In the crude analysis, the HR was 0.95 (95% CI, 0.67-1.34).

In the ESRD analysis, HRs ranged from 0.71 (95% CI, 0.42-1.20, robust) with IPTW weighting trimmed to the area with overlapping propensity scores to 0.94 (95% CI, 0.55-1.62, robust) with IPTW weighting after a 5th percentile trim. In the crude analysis, the HR was 0.96 (95% CI, 0.62-1.48, robust).

Discussion of the additional results

There are several reasons for the differences in the results. First of all, the composition of the population for which the propensity score methods are applied can potentially vary depending on trimming and matching. For example, in the IPTW weighting the number of patients included decreased from 1193 to 845 depending on the extent of the trimming. If the association between early RRT and outcome of interest varies by the difference in composition of patient characteristics in the cohort, this could potentially explain some of the differences observed. As a matter of fact, the only analyses performed on the same cohort are the IPTW and SMRW weighting trimmed to the area with overlapping propensity scores and including 1193 patients; however, we still observe a difference between the two analyses. It is probably of higher importance that the obtained results by the SMRW weighting and matching should be interpreted as the ATE. Depending on the method used, the treatment effect is estimated in different parts of the propensity score, since the majority of treated patients are located here). This can drastically change the effect estimate in the presence of treatment heterogeneity [46].

Finally, we examined a robust variance estimator and compared it with a bootstrap method with 200 samples. We observed only minor differences in the 95% CI and their coverage.

Tables

Table 1: S	tages of ac	cute kidney injury	
Group	Stage	Creatinine	Urine output
Early		Patients not meeting AKI criteria	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	1	1.5-1.9 times baseline	< 0.5 ml/kg/h for 6-12 hours
		or	
		≥ 26.5 5 µmol/l (0.3 mg/dl) increase in	
		creatinine within 48 hours	
	2	2.0-2.9 times baseline	< 0.5 ml/kg/h for > 12 hours
Late	3	3.0 times baseline	< 0.3 ml/kg/h for > 24 hours
		or	or
		creatinine ≥ 354 µmol/l (4.0 mg/dl) ^a	anuria for ≥ 12 hours
^a And sati	sfies AKI cr	iteria	

	Full cohort			After trimming		
	Early	Late	SMD	Early	Late	SMD
Ν	621	592		436	409	
Demography						
Age, median (IQI)	67.7 (58.5-75.3)	69.0 (59.3-75.8)	-0.09	67.9 (59.5-76.2)	69.4 (58.8-75.4)	-0.04
Male, n (%)	419 (65.5)	419 (70.8)	-0.11	306 (70.1)	288 (70.3)	-0.00
Surgical status, n (%)						
Non-surgical	229 (36.9)	281 (47.5)	-0.22	178 (40.9)	174 (42.5)	-0.04
Non-cardiac surgery, elective	37 (6.0)	47 (7.9)	-0.08	30 (6.8)	25 (6.2)	0.03
Non-cardiac surgery, acute	67 (10.8)	66 (11.1)	-0.01	53 (12.2)	43 (10.4)	0.05
Cardiac surgery, elective	100 (16.1)	66 (11.1)	0.14	58 (13.4)	57 (13.9)	-0.02
Cardiac surgery, acute	188 (30.3)	132 (22.3)	0.18	117 (26.7)	110 (27.0)	-0.01
SOFA score, mean	8.1 (2.7)	8.2 (2.6)	-0.04	8.2 (2.7)	8.2 (2.7)	0.02
ICU treatments, n (%)						
Vasopressor of inotropy	555 (89.4)	491 (82.9)	0.19	386 (88.4)	356 (87.0)	0.05
Mechanical ventilation ^a	318 (51.2)	177 (29.9)	0.44	175 (40.2)	165 (40.3)	-0.00
Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation	84 (13.5)	40 (6.8)	0.23	40 (9.1)	39 (9.4)	-0.01
Laboratory values						
Creatinine, baseline, μ mol/L, median (IQI)	94.9 (82.0-117.0)	90.7 (73.7-102.2)	0.19	94.0 (78.7-116.0)	93.3 (80.0-112.0)	-0.00
Potassium, mmol/l, median (IQI)	4.4 (3.9- 5.0)	4.5 (4.1- 5.1)	-0.17	4.5 (4.1-5.0)	4.5 (4.0-5.0)	0.02
Sodium, mmol/L, mean (SD)	139.3 (7.0)	138.8 (7.2)	0.06	138.9 (7.3)	139.1 (7.1)	-0.02
Preadmission morbidity, n (%)						
Renal disease	178 (28.7)	208 (35.1)	-0.14	132 (30.2)	129 (31.5)	-0.03
Diabetes	101 (16.3)	107 (18.1)	-0.05	77 (17.6)	71 (17.3)	0.01
Congestive heart disease	180 (29.0)	120 (20.3)	0.20	109 (25.0)	103 (25.2)	-0.00
Myocardial infarction	154 (24.8)	136 (23.0)	0.04	108 (24.7)	97 (23.7)	0.02
Cerebrovascular disease	80 (12.9)	86 (14.5)	-0.05	60 (13.7)	62 (15.2)	-0.04
Chronic pulmonary disease	113 (18.2)	90 (15.2)	0.08	69 (15.8)	73 (18.0)	-0.06
Liver disease	21 (3.4)	23 (3.9)	-0.03	15 (3.4)	12 (2.9)	0.03
Vascular disease	172 (27.7)	161 (27.2)	0.01	135 (31.0)	124 (30.4)	0.01
Tumor	68 (11.0)	95 (16.0)	-0.15	53 (12.1)	48 (11.7)	0.01
Lymphoma	9 (1.4)	6 (1.0)	0.04	7 (1.6)	6 (1.4)	0.02
Leukemia	7 (1.1)	5 (0.8)	0.03	4 (1.0)	2 (0.4)	0.07
Metastasis	16 (2.6)	17 (2.9)	-0.02	12 (2.6)	10 (2.4)	0.01
Year of treatment, n (%)						
2005-2006	95 (15.3)	149 (25.2)	-0.25	90 (20.6)	84 (20.5)	-0.00
2007-2008	101 (16.3)	120 (20.3)	-0.10	79 (18.1)	75 (18.2)	-0.00
2009-2010	141 (22.7)	93 (15.7)	0.18	84 (19.2)	79 (19.3)	-0.00
2011-2012	158 (25.4)	94 (15.9)	0.24	84 (19.3)	83 (20.3)	-0.03
2013-2014	126 (20.3)	136 (23.0)	-0.07	99 (22.8)	88 (21.6)	0.03

Table 2: Baseline characteristics for the full and weighted cohort after trimming with death as outcome of interest.

^a Initiated 24 hours before RRT

ICU: intensive care unit, IQI: interquartile interval, N: number, RRT: Renal replacement therapy, SD: Standard deviation, SMD: Standard mean difference, SOFA: sequential organ assessment score

	Early	Late	Hazard ratio (95% CI)	
Mortality, % (95% CI)		N = 845		
0 to 90 days	52.3 (47.5-56.8)	46.9 (42.0-51.6)	1.18 (0.93-1.43)	
90 days to 5 years	38.9 (31.6-46.1)	41.7 (34.2-49.1)	0.99 (0.65-1.33)	
0 to 5 years	70.8 (66.1-75.1)	69.0 (63.9-73.6)	NA	
CKD, % (95% CI)		N = 203		
90 days to 5 years	39.1 (28.4-49.5)	44.6 (34.7-54.0)	0.81 (0.41-1.21)	
ESRD, % (95% CI)		N = 401		
90 days to 5 years	14.9 (10.0-20.8)	15.5 (10.8-21.0)	0.94 (0.39-1.50)	

Table 3: Cumulative risk and hazard ratios in the weighted and trimmed cohorts.

CI: Confidence interval, CKD: Chronic kidney disease, ESRD: End-stage renal disease, NA: Not Applicable (due to non-proportional hazards)

	Full CKD cohort CKD cohort after trimming		ter trimming			
	Early	Late	SMD	Early	Late	SMD
Ν	141	162		95	108	
Demography						
Age, median (IQI)	66.2 (56.4-73.2)	66.8 (52.8-72.6)	0.03	66.9 (57.7-73.2)	67.0 (57.0-73.4)	-0.00
Male, n (%)	88 (62.4)	122 (75.3)	-0.28	72 (76.0)	78 (72.2)	0.08
Surgical status, n (%)						
Non-surgical	43 (30.5)	59 (36.4)	-0.13	32 (33.9)	38 (35.4)	-0.03
Non-cardiac surgery, elective	15 (10.6)	15 (9.3)	0.05	13 (13.4)	12 (11.0)	0.08
Non-cardiac surgery, acute	10 (7.1)	27 (16.7)	-0.30	9 (9.3)	10 (8.9)	0.02
Cardiac surgery, elective	28 (19.9)	21 (13.0)	0.19	11 (11.3)	17 (15.5)	-0.12
Cardiac surgery, acute	45 (31.9)	40 (24.7)	0.16	30 (32.1)	32 (29.2)	0.06
SOFA score, mean (SD)	8.5 (2.6)	8.2 (2.6)	0.11	8.6 (2.4)	8.4 (2.5)	0.09
ICU treatments, n (%)						
Vasopressor or inotropy	135 (95.7)	136 (84.0)	0.40	92 (96.3)	100 (92.9)	0.15
Mechanical ventilation ^a	65 (46.1)	51 (31.5)	0.30	40 (41.8)	44 (40.9)	0.02
Extra corporal membrane oxygenation	21 (14.9)	10 (6.2)	0.29	7 (7.6)	8 (7.4)	0.01
Laboratory values						
Creatinine, baseline, µmol/L, median (IQI)	90.3 (74.5-98.0)	85.3 (73.5-96.0)	0.17	88.0 (73.4-96.5)	89.5 (73.5-98.7)	-0.00
Preadmission morbidities, n (%)						
Diabetes	14 (9.9)	31 (19.1)	-0.26	12 (13.1)	14 (13.1)	-0.00
Cardiovascular disease ^b	79 (56.0)	97 (59.9)	-0.08	61 (64.4)	65 (60.6)	0.08
Neoplasm ^c	15 (10.6)	29 (17.9)	-0.21	15 (16.2)	15 (13.5)	0.08
Year of treatment, n (%)						
2005-2006	16 (11.3)	29 (17.9)	-0.19	12 (13.0)	15 (14.0)	-0.03
2007-2008	24 (17.0)	25 (15.4)	0.04	17 (18.0)	20 (18.9)	-0.02
2009-2010	36 (25.5)	24 (14.8)	0.27	16 (17.1)	21 (19.3)	-0.06
2011-2012	34 (24.1)	31 (19.1)	0.12	23 (24.0)	25 (22.8)	0.03
2013-2014	31 (22.0)	53 (32.7)	-0.24	27 (27.9)	27 (25.1)	0.06

Supplementary table 1: Baseline characteristics for the CKD and weighted cohort after trimming with CKD as outcome of interest. Only patients surviving until day 90, having residency in a region covered by the laboratory database and no history of prior kidney disease were included.

^aInitiated 24 hours before RRT

^bMyocardial infarction, congestive heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, vascular disease.

^cTumor, leukemia, lymphoma, metastasis

ICU: intensive care unit, IQI: interquartile interval, N: number, SD: Standard deviation, SMD: Standard mean difference, SOFA: sequential organ assessment score

	Full ESRD cohort ESRD cohort after trimming		after trimming			
	Early	Late	SMD	Early	Late	SMD
N	295	322		187	214	
Demography						
Age, median (IQI)	63.9 (53.4-72.5)	66.8 (55.8-73.4)	-0.10	64.7 (53.4-72.7)	67.0 (56.8-73.4)	-0.12
Male, n (%)	231 (65.4)	231 (71.7)	-0.14	132 (70.5)	147 (68.8)	0.04
Surgical status, n (%)						
Non-surgical	99 (33.6)	151 (46.9)	-0.27	79 (42.4)	89 (41.6)	-0.01
Non-cardiac surgery, elective	21 (7.1)	26 (8.1)	-0.04	15 (7.9)	17 (8.1)	-0.01
Non-cardiac surgery, acute	21 (7.1)	37 (11.5)	-0.15	18 (9.4)	13 (6.0)	0.13
Cardiac surgery, elective	59 (20.0)	41 (12.7)	0.20	27 (14.4)	38 (17.7)	-0.09
Cardiac surgery, acute	95 (32.2)	67 (20.8)	0.26	49 (26.0)	57 (26.6)	-0.01
SOFA score, mean	8.1 (2.7)	8.0 (2.6)	0.02	8.0 (2.6)	8.0 (2.6)	0.01
ICU treatments, n (%)						
Vasopressor of inotropy	263 (89.2)	254 (78.9)	0.28	160 (85.5)	186 (86.9)	-0.04
Mechanical ventilation ^a	146 (49.5)	93 (28.9)	0.43	74 (39.3)	80 (37.6)	0.04
Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation	47 (15.9)	23 (7.1)	0.28	17 (8.9)	18 (8.6)	0.01
Laboratory values						
Creatinine, baseline, µmol/L, median (IQI)	95.0 (80.5-116.0)	91.4 (74.0-102.6)	0.19	94.0 (78.7-111.5)	93.3 (77.0-108.0)	0.06
Potassium, mmol/l, median (IQI)	4.4 (4.0- 5.0)	4.5 (4.1- 5.0)	-0.20	4.5 (4.1-5.0)	4.5 (4.1-5.0)	0.04
Sodium, mmol/L, mean (SD)	139.2 (6.5)	138.1 (7.3)	0.16	138.3 (6.9)	138.6 (7.0)	-0.05
Preadmission morbidity, n (%)						
Renal disease	86 (29.2)	122 (37.9)	-0.19	61 (32.5)	69 (32.1)	0.01
Diabetes	41 (13.9)	59 (18.3)	-0.12	29 (15.3)	37 (17.3)	-0.05
Congestive heart disease	79 (26.8)	59 (18.3)	0.20	47 (25.1)	52 (24.2)	0.02
Myocardial infarction	59 (20.0)	58 (18.0)	0.05	39 (20.9)	43 (20.3)	0.01
Cerebrovascular disease	28 (9.5)	42 (13.0)	-0.11	19 (10.3)	25 (11.6)	-0.04
Chronic pulmonary disease	40 (13.6)	41 (12.7)	0.02	23 (12.4)	30 (14.1)	-0.05
Liver disease	5 (1.7)	14 (4.3)	-0.16	1 (0.7)	4 (1.9)	-0.09
Vascular disease	72 (24.4)	91 (28.3)	-0.09	53 (28.3)	62 (29.1)	-0.02
Neoplasm ^b	30 (10.2)	54 (16.8)	-0.19	24 (12.6)	31 (14.7)	-0.06
Year of treatment, n (%)						
2005-2006	37 (12.5)	72 (22.4)	-0.26	34 (18.1)	36 (17.0)	0.01
2007-2008	43 (14.6)	58 (18.0)	-0.09	31 (16.4)	28 (13.3)	0.09
2009-2010	79 (26.8)	54 (16.8)	0.24	38 (20.4)	49 (23.0)	-0.06
2011-2012	76 (25.8)	55 (17.1)	0.21	37 (19.7)	50 (23.4)	-0.09
2013-2014	60 (20.3)	83 (25.8)	-0.13	48 (25.5)	50 (23.3)	0.05

Supplementary table 2: Baseline characteristics for the full and weighted cohort after trimming with ESRD as outcome of interest. Only patients surviving until day 90 were included. ^a Initiated 24 hours before RRT

^b Tumor, leukemia, lymphoma, metastasis

ESRD: End-stage renal disease, ICU: intensive care unit, IQI: interquartile interval, N: number, SD: Standard deviation, SMD: Standard mean difference, SOFA: sequential organ assessment score

	Not missing	Missing
N (%)	829 (68.3)	384 (31.7)
Early renal replacement therapy, n (%)	423 (68.1)	198 (31.9)
Late renal replacement therapy, n (%)	406 (68.6)	186 (31.4)
Demography		
Age, median (IQI)	69.0 (59.3-75.8)	67.7 (58.5-75.3)
Male, n (%)	551 (70.8)	275 (65.5)
Patient category, n (%)		
Non-surgical	375 (45.2)	135 (35.2)
Non-cardiac surgery, elective	79 (9.5)	5 (1.3)
Non-cardiac surgery, acute	88 (10.6)	45 (11.7)
Cardiac surgery, elective	121 (14.6)	45 (11.7)
Cardiac surgery, acute	166 (20.0)	154 (40.1)
SOFA score, men (SD)	8.1 (2.6)	8.2 (2.8)
ICU treatments, n (%)		
Vasopressor or inotropy treatment	715 (86.2)	331 (86.2)
Mechanical ventilation ^a	335 (40.4)	160 (41.7)
Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation	44 (5.3)	80 (20.8)
Laboratory values		
Potassium, mmol/l, median (IQI)	4.5 (4.0- 5.0)	4.4 (4.0- 5.0)
Sodium, mmol/L, mean (SD)	138.7 (6.9)	139.9 (7.5)
Preadmission morbidity, n (%)		
Renal disease	285 (34.4)	101 (26.3)
Diabetes	179 (21.6)	29 (7.6)
Congestive heart disease	245 (29.6)	55 (14.3)
Myocardial infarction	210 (25.3)	80 (20.8)
Cerebrovascular disease	127 (15.3)	39 (10.2)
Chronic pulmonary disease	167 (20.1)	36 (9.4)
Liver disease	32 (3.9)	12 (3.1)
Vascular disease	244 (29.4)	89 (23.2)
Tumor	141 (17.0)	22 (5.7)
Lymphoma	12 (1.4)	3 (0.8)
Leukemia	8 (1.0)	4 (1.0)
Metastasis	28 (3.4)	5 (1.3)
Year of treatment, n (%)		
2005-2006	139 (16.8)	105 (27.3)
2007-2008	155 (18.7)	66 (17.2)
2009-2010	162 (19.5)	72 (18.8)
2011-2012	185 (22.3) 67 (17.4)	
2013-2014	188 (22.7)	74 (19.3)

Supplementary table 3: Description of patients with missing baseline P-creatinine. N: Number IQI: Interquartile interval ^a Initiated 24 hours before RRT

ICU: intensive care unit, IQI: interquartile interval, N: number, SD: Standard deviation, SOFA: sequential organ assessment score

Supplementary table 4: Relevant codes use	d in current study
Description	Codes
Preadmission morbidity (ICD-10)	
Myocardial infarction	121, 122, 123
Congestive heart failure	150, 111.0, 113.0, 113.2
Peripheral vascular disease	170, 171, 172, 173, 174, 177
Chronic pulmonary disease	J40-J47, J60-J67, J68.4, J70.1, J70.3, J84.1, J92.0, J96.1, J98.2, J98.3
Diabetes	E10.0, E10.1, E10.9, E11.0, E11.1, E11.9
Renal disease	I12, I13, N00-N05, N07, N11, N14, N18-N19, Q61
Any tumor	C00-C75
Leukemia	C81-C85, C88, C90, C96
Lymphoma	C81-C85, C88, C90, C96
Metastatic solid tumor	C76-C80
Liver disease	B15.0; B16.0; B16.2; B19.0; K70.4; K72; K76.6; I85 B18; K70.0-K70.3; K70.9; K71; K73; K74; K76.0
Treatment (Nordic surgical codes and Danish procedure codes)	
Non-cardiac surgery	KA, KB, KC, KD, KE, KG, KH, KJ, KK, KL, KM, KN, KP, KQ, KX, KY
Cardiac surgery	KF
Mechanical ventilation	BGDA0
Outcomes (ESRD)	
Chronic renal replacement therapy	BKFD2
Kidney transplant	ККАЅ
Laboratory measurements (NPU codes and local analysis numbers)	
Creatinine	NPU26918, NPU04998, NPU01807, NPU18016, NPU17559, NPU09101, NPU18105, ASS00354, ASS00355, ASS00356, 110266, 111016, 1311235, 1411235, 1511235, 1511236, 1511237, 1610154, 1610296, 1611807, 1710301, 1710552, 1711807, 1811807, 1817156, 1817428, 18016, 1155, 38927, 4998
Potassium	NPU03230, ASS00102, ASS00255, 110262, 111262, 1311140, 1411140, 1511140, 1610147, 1613230, 1710304, 1713230, 1813230, 1817159
Sodium	NPU03429, ASS00101, ASS00256, 110261, 1311170, 1411170, 1511170, 1610146, 1713429, 1813429
Bilirubin	NPU01370, NPU01366, 110270, 1311218 , 1411218 , 1511218 , 1610191, 1711370, 1811370, 110476, 1522032, 1722032, 1822032
Platelets	NPU03568, NPU17586, AAA00946, 122576, 122587, 122676, 1313160, 1413160, 1523077, 1610113, 1813568, 1510899, 1710946
Pa-O2	NPU08977, NPU03009, NPU14104, 111029, 122063, 1324064, 1424064, 1622196, 1622286, 1722184, 1722663, 1817282, 1817514, 1822184, 1524074

Supplementary table 5: Summary of propensity score methods and results presented with hazard ratios and 95% Cis and the number of patients included in the analysis

Mortality, 0 to 90	Mortality, 90 days	Chronic kidney	End-stage renal			
days	to 5 years	disease	disease			
HR (95% Cl) (n)	HR (95% Cl) (n)	HR (95% Cl) (n)	HR (95% Cl) (n)			
1.24 (1.06-1.46)	0.89 (0.68-1.17)	0.95 (0.67-1.34)	0.96 (0.62-1.48)			
(1213)	(617)	(303)	(617)			
1.25 (1.02-1.54)	0.91 (0.64-1.29)	0.68 (0.43-1.07)	0.85 (0.49-1.47)			
(750)	(397)	(190)	(370)			
1.31 (1.08-1.59)	0.92 (0.67-1.25)	0.65 (0.41-1.02)	0.71 (0.42-1.20)			
(1193)	(606)	(303)	(599)			
1.29 (1.07-1.56)	1.05 (0.76-1.43)	0.64 (0.41-1.01)	0.79 (0.48-1.31)			
(1092)	(558)	(256)	(520)			
1.21 (1.00-1.46)	1.14 (0.83-1.58)	0.75 (0.48-1.18)	0.87 (0.51-1.48)			
(990)	(508)	(233)	(446)			
1.17 (0.95-1.42)	0.97 (0.69-1.37)	0.84 (0.52-1.34)	0.94 (0.55-1.62)			
(845)	(427)	(196)	(446)			
1.21 (0.97-1.51)	0.83 (0.58-1.17)	0.79 (0.50-1.23)	0.73 (0.38-1.37)			
(1193)	(606)	(269)	(599)			
1.31 (1.08-1.54)	0.92 (0.61-1.23)	0.65 (0.35-0.94)	0.71 (0.30-1.11)			
(1193)	(606)	(269)	(599)			
1.29 (1.06-1.53)	1.05 (0.69-1.40)	0.64 (0.33-0.95)	0.79 (0.39-1.19)			
(1092)	(558)	(256)	(520)			
1.21 (0.98-1.43)	1.14 (0.81-1.47)	0.75 (0.38-1.12)	0.87 (0.38-1.36)			
(990)	(508)	(233)	(446)			
1.17 (0.93-1.40)	0.97 (0.62-1.33)	0.83 (0.44-1.23)	0.94 (0.35-1.54)			
(845)	(427)	(204)	(401)			
1.21 (0.93-1.49)	0.83 (0.52-1.13)	0.79 (0.41-1.16)	0.73 (0.20-1.26)			
(1213)	(617)	(269)	(599)			
	Mortality, 0 to 90 days HR (95% Cl) (n) 1.24 (1.06-1.46) (1213) 1.25 (1.02-1.54) (750) 1.31 (1.08-1.59) (1193) 1.29 (1.07-1.56) (1092) 1.21 (1.00-1.46) (990) 1.17 (0.95-1.42) (845) 1.21 (0.97-1.51) (1193) 1.31 (1.08-1.54) (1193) 1.29 (1.06-1.53) (1092) 1.21 (0.98-1.43) (990) 1.17 (0.93-1.40) (845) 1.21 (0.93-1.49) (1213)	Mortality, 0 to 90 days Mortality, 90 days to 5 years HR (95% Cl) (n) HR (95% Cl) (n) 1.24 (1.06-1.46) 0.89 (0.68-1.17) (1213) (617) 1.25 (1.02-1.54) 0.91 (0.64-1.29) (750) (397) 1.31 (1.08-1.59) 0.92 (0.67-1.25) (1193) (606) 1.29 (1.07-1.56) 1.05 (0.76-1.43) (1092) (558) 1.21 (1.00-1.46) 1.14 (0.83-1.58) (990) (508) 1.17 (0.95-1.42) 0.97 (0.69-1.37) (845) (427) 1.21 (0.97-1.51) 0.83 (0.58-1.17) (1193) (606) 1.31 (1.08-1.54) 0.92 (0.61-1.23) (1193) (606) 1.31 (1.08-1.54) 0.92 (0.61-1.23) (1193) (606) 1.29 (1.06-1.53) 1.05 (0.69-1.40) (1092) (558) 1.21 (0.98-1.43) 1.14 (0.81-1.47) (990) (508) 1.17 (0.93-1.40) 0.97 (0.62-1.33) (845) (427)	Mortality, 0 to 90 Mortality, 90 days Chronic kidney days to 5 years disease HR (95% Cl) (n) HR (95% Cl) (n) HR (95% Cl) (n) 1.24 (1.06-1.46) 0.89 (0.68-1.17) 0.95 (0.67-1.34) (1213) (617) (303) 1.25 (1.02-1.54) 0.91 (0.64-1.29) 0.68 (0.43-1.07) (750) (397) (190) 1.31 (1.08-1.59) 0.92 (0.67-1.25) 0.65 (0.41-1.02) (1193) (606) (303) 1.29 (1.07-1.56) 1.05 (0.76-1.43) 0.64 (0.41-1.01) (1092) (558) (256) 1.21 (1.00-1.46) 1.14 (0.83-1.58) 0.75 (0.48-1.18) (990) (508) (233) 1.17 (0.95-1.42) 0.97 (0.69-1.37) 0.84 (0.52-1.34) (845) (427) (196) 1.21 (0.97-1.51) 0.83 (0.58-1.17) 0.79 (0.50-1.23) (1193) (606) (269) 1.31 (1.08-1.54) 0.92 (0.61-1.23) 0.65 (0.35-0.94) (1193) (606) (269) 1.29 (1.06-			

95% CI estimated with a robust variance estimator, unless otherwise specified.

CI: Confidence interval, HR: Hazard ratio, IPTW: Inverse probability of treatment weighting, SMRW: Standard mortality ratio weighting, n: number

Figures

Figure 1: Flow chart of eligible patients and included in the analyses



Figure 2a: Cumulative mortality









Figure 2c: Cumulative of end-stage renal disease

Supplementary figure 1: Description of outcomes. Start of follow-up indicated by red arrows. CKD: Chronic kidney disease, ESRD: End-stage renal disease, RRT: Renal replacement therapy



Supplementary Figure 2: Definition of a confounder. CKD: Chronic kidney disease, Endstage renal disease, RRT: Renal placement therapy







Supplementary figure 4: Stratified mortality analysis with hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for each quintile



References:

- 1. Hoste, E.A., et al., *Epidemiology of acute kidney injury in critically ill patients: the multinational AKI-EPI study.* Intensive Care Med, 2015. **41**(8): p. 1411-23.
- 2. De Corte, W., et al., *Long-term outcome in ICU patients with acute kidney injury treated with renal replacement therapy: a prospective cohort study.* Crit Care, 2016. **20**(1): p. 256.
- 3. Liborio, A.B., et al., *AKI complications in critically ill patients: association with mortality rates and RRT.* Clin J Am Soc Nephrol, 2015. **10**(1): p. 21-8.
- 4. Nisula, S., et al., *Incidence, risk factors and 90-day mortality of patients with acute kidney injury in Finnish intensive care units: the FINNAKI study.* Intensive Care Med, 2013. **39**(3): p. 420-8.
- 5. Gammelager, H., et al., *Five-year risk of end-stage renal disease among intensive care patients surviving dialysis-requiring acute kidney injury: a nationwide cohort study.* Crit Care, 2013. **17**(4): p. R145.
- 6. Palevsky, P.M., et al., *Intensity of renal support in critically ill patients with acute kidney injury.* N Engl J Med, 2008. **359**(1): p. 7-20.
- 7. Uchino, S., et al., *Acute renal failure in critically ill patients: a multinational, multicenter study*. Jama, 2005. **294**(7): p. 813-8.
- 8. Chawla, L.S., et al., *Acute kidney injury and chronic kidney disease as interconnected syndromes.* N Engl J Med, 2014. **371**(1): p. 58-66.
- 9. Bagshaw, S.M., et al., When to start renal replacement therapy in critically ill patients with acute kidney injury: comment on AKIKI and ELAIN. Crit Care, 2016. **20**(1): p. 245.
- 10. Ostermann, M., R. Wald, and S.M. Bagshaw, *Timing of Renal Replacement Therapy in Acute Kidney Injury.* Contrib Nephrol, 2016. **187**: p. 106-20.
- 11. Wierstra, B.T., et al., *The impact of "early" versus "late" initiation of renal replacement therapy in critical care patients with acute kidney injury: a systematic review and evidence synthesis.* Crit Care, 2016. **20**(1): p. 122.
- 12. Bouman, C.S., et al., *Effects of early high-volume continuous venovenous hemofiltration on survival and recovery of renal function in intensive care patients with acute renal failure: a prospective, randomized trial.* Crit Care Med, 2002. **30**(10): p. 2205-11.
- Sugahara, S. and H. Suzuki, *Early start on continuous hemodialysis therapy improves* survival rate in patients with acute renal failure following coronary bypass surgery. Hemodial Int, 2004. 8(4): p. 320-5.
- 14. Jamale, T.E., et al., *Earlier-start versus usual-start dialysis in patients with communityacquired acute kidney injury: a randomized controlled trial.* Am J Kidney Dis, 2013. **62**(6): p. 1116-21.
- 15. Gaudry, S., et al., *Initiation Strategies for Renal-Replacement Therapy in the Intensive Care Unit.* N Engl J Med, 2016.
- 16. Zarbock, A., et al., *Effect of Early vs Delayed Initiation of Renal Replacement Therapy on Mortality in Critically III Patients With Acute Kidney Injury: The ELAIN Randomized Clinical Trial.* Jama, 2016. **315**(20): p. 2190-9.
- 17. Wald, R., et al., *Comparison of standard and accelerated initiation of renal replacement therapy in acute kidney injury.* Kidney Int, 2015. **88**(4): p. 897-904.

- 18. Xu, Y., et al., *Timing of initiation of renal replacement therapy for acute kidney injury: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized-controlled trials.* Clin Exp Nephrol, 2016.
- 19. Park, J.Y., et al., *Early initiation of continuous renal replacement therapy improves survival of elderly patients with acute kidney injury: a multicenter prospective cohort study.* Crit Care, 2016. **20**(1): p. 260.
- 20. Carl, D.E., et al., *Effect of timing of dialysis on mortality in critically ill, septic patients with acute renal failure.* Hemodial Int, 2010. **14**(1): p. 11-7.
- 21. Schmidt, M., L. Pedersen, and H.T. Sorensen, *The Danish Civil Registration System as a tool in epidemiology*. Eur J Epidemiol, 2014. **29**(8): p. 541-9.
- 22. *Clinical Practice Guideline for Acute Kidney Injury*. 2012, Kidney Dieasese Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO).
- 23. Grann, A.F., et al., *Existing data sources for clinical epidemiology: The clinical laboratory information system (LABKA) research database at Aarhus University, Denmark.* Clin Epidemiol, 2011. **3**: p. 133-8.
- 24. Siew, E.D., et al., *Estimating baseline kidney function in hospitalized patients with impaired kidney function*. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol, 2012. **7**(5): p. 712-9.
- 25. *Clinical Practice Guideline for the Evaluation and Management of Chronic Kidney Disease.* 2013, Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO).
- 26. Schmidt, M., et al., *The Danish National Patient Registry: a review of content, data quality, and research potential.* Clin Epidemiol, 2015. **7**: p. 449-90.
- 27. Gammelager, H., et al., *One-year mortality among Danish intensive care patients with acute kidney injury: a cohort study.* Crit Care, 2012. **16**(4): p. R124.
- 28. Vincent, J.L., et al., *The SOFA (Sepsis-related Organ Failure Assessment) score to describe organ dysfunction/failure. On behalf of the Working Group on Sepsis-Related Problems of the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine.* Intensive Care Med, 1996. **22**(7): p. 707-10.
- 29. Brookhart, M.A., et al., *Propensity score methods for confounding control in nonexperimental research*. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes, 2013. **6**(5): p. 604-11.
- 30. Austin, P.C. and E.A. Stuart, *Moving towards best practice when using inverse probability of treatment weighting (IPTW) using the propensity score to estimate causal treatment effects in observational studies.* Stat Med, 2015. **34**(28): p. 3661-79.
- 31. Cole, S.R. and M.A. Hernan, *Constructing inverse probability weights for marginal structural models.* Am J Epidemiol, 2008. **168**(6): p. 656-64.
- 32. Sturmer, T., et al., *Treatment effects in the presence of unmeasured confounding: dealing with observations in the tails of the propensity score distribution--a simulation study.* Am J Epidemiol, 2010. **172**(7): p. 843-54.
- 33. Austin, P.C., Variance estimation when using inverse probability of treatment weighting (*IPTW*) with survival analysis. Stat Med, 2016.
- 34. Siew, E.D., et al., *Commonly used surrogates for baseline renal function affect the classification and prognosis of acute kidney injury.* Kidney Int, 2010. **77**(6): p. 536-42.
- 35. Bagshaw, S.M., et al., *A comparison of observed versus estimated baseline creatinine for determination of RIFLE class in patients with acute kidney injury.* Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2009. **24**(9): p. 2739-44.

- 36. Zavada, J., et al., *A comparison of three methods to estimate baseline creatinine for RIFLE classification.* Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2010. **25**(12): p. 3911-8.
- 37. Barbar, S.D., et al., Impact on mortality of the timing of renal replacement therapy in patients with severe acute kidney injury in septic shock: the IDEAL-ICU study (initiation of dialysis early versus delayed in the intensive care unit): study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. Trials, 2014. **15**: p. 270.
- 38. STARRT-AKI. *Standard vs. Accelerated Initiation of RRT in Acute Kidney Injury (STARRT-AKI: Principal Trial).* 2015; Available from: <u>https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02568722</u>.
- 39. Karvellas, C.J., et al., A comparison of early versus late initiation of renal replacement therapy in critically ill patients with acute kidney injury: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Crit Care, 2011. **15**(1): p. R72.
- 40. Rothman, K.J., *Epidemiology: An introduction*. 2012.
- 41. Cordova-Sanchez, B.M., A. Herrera-Gomez, and S.A. Namendys-Silva, *Acute Kidney Injury Classified by Serum Creatinine and Urine Output in Critically III Cancer Patients.* Biomed Res Int, 2016. **2016**: p. 6805169.
- 42. Fletcher, F.F., *Clinical Epidemiology*. 2014.
- 43. Brookhart, M.A., et al., *Variable selection for propensity score models*. Am J Epidemiol, 2006. **163**(12): p. 1149-56.
- 44. Shenyang Guo, M.W.F., Propensity score analysis. 2010, Thousand Oakes, Calif. .
- 45. Westreich, D. and S.R. Cole, *Invited commentary: positivity in practice.* Am J Epidemiol, 2010. **171**(6): p. 674-7; discussion 678-81.
- 46. Kurth, T., et al., *Results of multivariable logistic regression, propensity matching, propensity adjustment, and propensity-based weighting under conditions of nonuniform effect.* Am J Epidemiol, 2006. **163**(3): p. 262-70.
- 47. Cochran, W.G., *The effectiveness of adjustment by subclassification in removing bias in observational studies.* Biometrics, 1968. **24**(2): p. 295-313.
- 48. PR Rosenbaum, D.R., *The central role of the propensity score in observational studies for causal effects.* Biometrika, 1983. **70**: p. 41-55.
- 49. Austin, P.C., Optimal caliper widths for propensity-score matching when estimating differences in means and differences in proportions in observational studies. Pharm Stat, 2011. **10**(2): p. 150-61.
- 50. Austin, P.C., *Propensity-score matching in the cardiovascular surgery literature from 2004 to 2006: a systematic review and suggestions for improvement.* J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg, 2007. **134**(5): p. 1128-35.
- 51. Austin, P.C., *An Introduction to Propensity Score Methods for Reducing the Effects of Confounding in Observational Studies.* Multivariate Behav Res, 2011. **46**(3): p. 399-424.

Reports/PhD theses from Department of Clinical Epidemiology

- 1. Ane Marie Thulstrup: Mortality, infections and operative risk in patients with liver cirrhosis in Denmark. Clinical epidemiological studies. PhD thesis. *2000*.
- 2. Nana Thrane: Prescription of systemic antibiotics for Danish children. PhD thesis. 2000.
- 3. Charlotte Søndergaard. Follow-up studies of prenatal, perinatal and postnatal risk factors in infantile colic. PhD thesis. 2001.
- 4. Charlotte Olesen: Use of the North Jutland Prescription Database in epidemiological studies of drug use and drug safety during pregnancy. PhD thesis. *2001*.
- 5. Yuan Wei: The impact of fetal growth on the subsequent risk of infectious disease and asthma in childhood. PhD thesis. *2001*.
- 6. Gitte Pedersen. Bacteremia: treatment and prognosis. PhD thesis. 2001.
- 7. Henrik Gregersen: The prognosis of Danish patients with monoclonal gammopathy of undertermined significance: register-based studies. PhD thesis. *2002*.
- 8. Bente Nørgård: Colitis ulcerosa, coeliaki og graviditet; en oversigt med speciel reference til forløb og sikkerhed af medicinsk behandling. PhD thesis. *2002*.
- 9. Søren Paaske Johnsen: Risk factors for stroke with special reference to diet, Chlamydia pneumoniae, infection, and use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. PhD thesis. 2002.
- 10. Elise Snitker Jensen: Seasonal variation of meningococcal disease and factors associated with its outcome. PhD thesis. *2003*.
- 11. Andrea Floyd: Drug-associated acute pancreatitis. Clinical epidemiological studies of selected drugs. PhD thesis. *2004*.
- 12. Pia Wogelius: Aspects of dental health in children with asthma. Epidemiological studies of dental anxiety and caries among children in North Jutland County, Denmark. PhD thesis. 2004.
- 13. Kort-og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for udvalgte kræftsygdomme i Nordjyllands, Viborg og Århus amter 1985-2003. *2004*.
- 14. Reimar W. Thomsen: Diabetes mellitus and community-acquired bacteremia: risk and prognosis. PhD thesis. *2004*.
- 15. Kronisk obstruktiv lungesygdom i Nordjyllands, Viborg og Århus amter 1994-2004. Forekomst og prognose. Et pilotprojekt. *2005*.

- 16. Lungebetændelse i Nordjyllands, Viborg og Århus amter 1994-2004. Forekomst og prognose. Et pilotprojekt. *2005*.
- 17. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for nyre-, bugspytkirtel- og leverkræft i Nordjyllands, Viborg, Ringkøbing og Århus amter 1985-2004. 2005.
- 18. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for udvalgte kræftsygdomme i Nordjyllands, Viborg, Ringkøbing og Århus amter 1995-2005. *2005*.
- 19. Mette Nørgaard: Haematological malignancies: Risk and prognosis. PhD thesis. 2006.
- 20. Alma Becic Pedersen: Studies based on the Danish Hip Arthroplastry Registry. PhD thesis. 2006.

Særtryk: Klinisk Epidemiologisk Afdeling - De første 5 år. 2006.

- 21. Blindtarmsbetændelse i Vejle, Ringkjøbing, Viborg, Nordjyllands og Århus Amter. 2006.
- 22. Andre sygdommes betydning for overlevelse efter indlæggelse for seks kræftsygdomme i Nordjyllands, Viborg, Ringkjøbing og Århus amter 1995-2005. 2006.
- 23. Ambulante besøg og indlæggelser for udvalgte kroniske sygdomme på somatiske hospitaler i Århus, Ringkjøbing, Viborg, og Nordjyllands amter. 2006.
- 24. Ellen M Mikkelsen: Impact of genetic counseling for hereditary breast and ovarian cancer disposition on psychosocial outcomes and risk perception: A population-based follow-up study. PhD thesis. *2006*.
- 25. Forbruget af lægemidler mod kroniske sygdomme i Århus, Viborg og Nordjyllands amter 2004-2005. *2006*.
- 26. Tilbagelægning af kolostomi og ileostomi i Vejle, Ringkjøbing, Viborg, Nordjyllands og Århus Amter. *2006*.
- 27. Rune Erichsen: Time trend in incidence and prognosis of primary liver cancer and liver cancer of unknown origin in a Danish region, 1985-2004. Research year report. *2007*.
- 28. Vivian Langagergaard: Birth outcome in Danish women with breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease. PhD thesis. *2007*.
- 29. Cynthia de Luise: The relationship between chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, comorbidity and mortality following hip fracture. PhD thesis. *2007*.
- 30. Kirstine Kobberøe Søgaard: Risk of venous thromboembolism in patients with liver disease: A nationwide population-based case-control study. Research year report. 2007.

- 31. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for udvalgte kræftsygdomme i Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland 1995-2006. *2007*.
- 32. Mette Skytte Tetsche: Prognosis for ovarian cancer in Denmark 1980-2005: Studies of use of hospital discharge data to monitor and study prognosis and impact of comorbidity and venous thromboembolism on survival. PhD thesis. *2007*.
- 33. Estrid Muff Munk: Clinical epidemiological studies in patients with unexplained chest and/or epigastric pain. PhD thesis. 2007.
- 34. Sygehuskontakter og lægemiddelforbrug for udvalgte kroniske sygdomme i Region Nordjylland. *2007*.
- 35. Vera Ehrenstein: Association of Apgar score and postterm delivery with neurologic morbidity: Cohort studies using data from Danish population registries. PhD thesis. 2007.
- 36. Annette Østergaard Jensen: Chronic diseases and non-melanoma skin cancer. The impact on risk and prognosis. PhD thesis. *2008*.
- 37. Use of medical databases in clinical epidemiology. 2008.
- 38. Majken Karoline Jensen: Genetic variation related to high-density lipoprotein metabolism and risk of coronary heart disease. PhD thesis. *2008*.
- 39. Blodprop i hjertet forekomst og prognose. En undersøgelse af førstegangsindlæggelser i Region Nordjylland og Region Midtjylland. 2008.
- 40. Asbestose og kræft i lungehinderne. Danmark 1977-2005. 2008.
- 41. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for udvalgte kræftsygdomme i Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland 1996-2007. *2008*.

Sandra Kruchov Thygesen. Atrial fibrillation in patients with ischemic stroke: A populationbased study. Research year report. 2008.

- 42. Akutte indlæggelsesforløb og skadestuebesøg på hospiter i Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland 2003-2007. Et pilotprojekt. *Not published*.
- 43. Peter Jepsen: Prognosis for Danish patients with liver cirrhosis. PhD thesis. 2009.
- 44. Lars Pedersen: Use of Danish health registries to study drug-induced birth defects A review with special reference to methodological issues and maternal use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and Loratadine. PhD thesis. 2009.
- 45. Steffen Christensen: Prognosis of Danish patients in intensive care. Clinical epidemiological studies on the impact of preadmission cardiovascular drug use on mortality. PhD thesis. 2009.

- 46. Morten Schmidt: Use of selective cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitors and nonselective nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs and risk of cardiovascular events and death after intracoronary stenting. Research year report. 2009.
- 47. Jette Bromman Kornum: Obesity, diabetes and hospitalization with pneumonia. PhD thesis. *2009*.
- 48. Theis Thilemann: Medication use and risk of revision after primary total hip arthroplasty. PhD thesis. *2009*.
- 49. Operativ fjernelse af galdeblæren. Region Midtjylland & Region Nordjylland. 1998-2008. 2009.
- 50. Mette Søgaard: Diagnosis and prognosis of patients with community-acquired bacteremia. PhD thesis. *2009*.
- 51. Marianne Tang Severinsen. Risk factors for venous thromboembolism: Smoking, anthropometry and genetic susceptibility. PhD thesis. *2010*.
- 52. Henriette Thisted: Antidiabetic Treatments and ischemic cardiovascular disease in Denmark: Risk and outcome. PhD thesis. *2010*.
- 53. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter indlæggelse for udvalgte kræftsygdomme. Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland 1997-2008. *2010*.
- 54. Prognosen efter akut indlæggelse på Medicinsk Visitationsafsnit på Nørrebrogade, Århus Sygehus. 2010.
- 55. Kaare Haurvig Palnum: Implementation of clinical guidelines regarding acute treatment and secondary medical prophylaxis among patients with acute stroke in Denmark. PhD thesis. 2010.
- 56. Thomas Patrick Ahern: Estimating the impact of molecular profiles and prescription drugs on breast cancer outcomes. PhD thesis. *2010*.
- 57. Annette Ingeman: Medical complications in patients with stroke: Data validity, processes of care, and clinical outcome. PhD thesis. *2010*.
- 58. Knoglemetastaser og skeletrelaterede hændelser blandt patienter med prostatakræft i Danmark. Forekomst og prognose 1999-2007. *2010*.
- 59. Morten Olsen: Prognosis for Danish patients with congenital heart defects Mortality, psychiatric morbidity, and educational achievement. PhD thesis. *2010*.
- 60. Knoglemetastaser og skeletrelaterede hændelser blandt kvinder med brystkræft i Danmark. Forekomst og prognose 1999-2007. *2010*.

- 61. Kort- og langtidsoverlevelse efter hospitalsbehandlet kræft. Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland 1998-2009. *2010*.
- 62. Anna Lei Lamberg: The use of new and existing data sources in non-melanoma skin cancer research. PhD thesis. *2011*.
- 63. Sigrún Alba Jóhannesdóttir: Mortality in cancer patients following a history of squamous cell skin cancer A nationwide population-based cohort study. Research year report. *2011*.
- 64. Martin Majlund Mikkelsen: Risk prediction and prognosis following cardiac surgery: the EuroSCORE and new potential prognostic factors. PhD thesis. *2011*.
- 65. Gitte Vrelits Sørensen: Use of glucocorticoids and risk of breast cancer: a Danish populationbased case-control study. Research year report. *2011*.
- 66. Anne-Mette Bay Bjørn: Use of corticosteroids in pregnancy. With special focus on the relation to congenital malformations in offspring and miscarriage. PhD thesis. *2012*.
- 67. Marie Louise Overgaard Svendsen: Early stroke care: studies on structure, process, and outcome. PhD thesis. *2012*.
- 68. Christian Fynbo Christiansen: Diabetes, preadmission morbidity, and intensive care: population-based Danish studies of prognosis. PhD thesis. *2012*.
- 69. Jennie Maria Christin Strid: Hospitalization rate and 30-day mortality of patients with status asthmaticus in Denmark A 16-year nationwide population-based cohort study. Research year report. *2012*.
- 70. Alkoholisk leversygdom i Region Midtjylland og Region Nordjylland. 2007-2011. 2012.
- 71. Lars Jakobsen: Treatment and prognosis after the implementation of primary percutaneous coronary intervention as the standard treatment for ST-elevation myocardial infarction. PhD thesis. 2012.
- 72. Anna Maria Platon: The impact of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on intensive care unit admission and 30-day mortality in patients undergoing colorectal cancer surgery: a Danish population-based cohort study. Research year report. *2012*.
- 73. Rune Erichsen: Prognosis after Colorectal Cancer A review of the specific impact of comorbidity, interval cancer, and colonic stent treatment. PhD thesis. *2013*.
- 74. Anna Byrjalsen: Use of Corticosteroids during Pregnancy and in the Postnatal Period and Risk of Asthma in Offspring A Nationwide Danish Cohort Study. Research year report. *2013*.
- 75. Kristina Laugesen: In utero exposure to antidepressant drugs and risk of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). Research year report. *2013*.

- 76. Malene Kærslund Hansen: Post-operative acute kidney injury and five-year risk of death, myocardial infarction, and stroke among elective cardiac surgical patients: A cohort study. Research year report. 2013.
- 77. Astrid Blicher Schelde: Impact of comorbidity on the prediction of first-time myocardial infarction, stroke, or death from single-photon emission computed tomography myocardial perfusion imaging: A Danish cohort study. Research year report. *2013*.
- 78. Risiko for kræft blandt patienter med kronisk obstruktiv lungesygdom (KOL) i Danmark. (Online publication only). *2013*.
- 79. Kirurgisk fjernelse af milten og risikoen for efterfølgende infektioner, blodpropper og død. Danmark 1996-2005. (Online publication only). *2013*.

Jens Georg Hansen: Akut rhinosinuitis (ARS) – diagnostik og behandling af voksne i almen praksis. 2013.

- 80. Henrik Gammelager: Prognosis after acute kidney injury among intensive care patients. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 81. Dennis Fristrup Simonsen: Patient-Related Risk Factors for Postoperative Pneumonia following Lung Cancer Surgery and Impact of Pneumonia on Survival. Research year report. 2014.
- 82. Anne Ording: Breast cancer and comorbidity: Risk and prognosis. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 83. Kristoffer Koch: Socioeconomic Status and Bacteremia: Risk, Prognosis, and Treatment. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 84. Anne Fia Grann: Melanoma: the impact of comorbidities and postdiagnostic treatments on prognosis. PhD thesis. *2014*.
- 85. Michael Dalager-Pedersen: Prognosis of adults admitted to medical departments with community-acquired bacteremia. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 86. Henrik Solli: Venous thromboembolism: risk factors and risk of subsequent arterial thromboembolic events. Research year report. *2014*.
- 87. Eva Bjerre Ostenfeld: Glucocorticoid use and colorectal cancer: risk and postoperative outcomes. PhD thesis. *2014*.
- 88. Tobias Pilgaard Ottosen: Trends in intracerebral haemorrhage epidemiology in Denmark between 2004 and 2012: Incidence, risk-profile and case-fatality. Research year report. *2014*.

- 89. Lene Rahr-Wagner: Validation and outcome studies from the Danish Knee Ligament Reconstruction Registry. A study in operatively treated anterior cruciate ligament injuries. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 90. Marie Dam Lauridsen: Impact of dialysis-requiring acute kidney injury on 5-year mortality after myocardial infarction-related cardiogenic shock A population-based nationwide cohort study. Research year report. 2014.
- 91. Ane Birgitte Telén Andersen: Parental gastrointestinal diseases and risk of asthma in the offspring. A review of the specific impact of acid-suppressive drugs, inflammatory bowel disease, and celiac disease. PhD thesis. 2014.

Mikkel S. Andersen: Danish Criteria-based Emergency Medical Dispatch – Ensuring 112 callers the right help in due time? PhD thesis. 2014.

- 92. Jonathan Montomoli: Short-term prognosis after colorectal surgery: The impact of liver disease and serum albumin. PhD thesis. *2014*.
- 93. Morten Schmidt: Cardiovascular risks associated with non-aspirin non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug use: Pharmacoepidemiological studies. PhD thesis. 2014.
- 94. Betina Vest Hansen: Acute admission to internal medicine departments in Denmark studies on admission rate, diagnosis, and prognosis. PhD thesis. 2015.
- 95. Jacob Gamst: Atrial Fibrillation: Risk and Prognosis in Critical Illness. PhD thesis. 2015.
- 96. Søren Viborg: Lower gastrointestinal bleeding and risk of gastrointestinal cancer. Research year report. *2015*.
- 97. Heidi Theresa Ørum Cueto: Folic acid supplement use in Danish pregnancy planners: The impact on the menstrual cycle and fecundability. PhD thesis. *2015*.
- 98. Niwar Faisal Mohamad: Improving logistics for acute ischaemic stroke treatment: Reducing system delay before revascularisation therapy by reorganisation of the prehospital visitation and centralization of stroke care. Research year report. 2015.
- 99. Malene Schou Nielsson: Elderly patients, bacteremia, and intensive care: Risk and prognosis. PhD thesis. 2015.
- 100. Jens Tilma: Treatment Injuries in Danish Public Hospitals 2006-2012. Research year report. *2015*.
- 101. Thomas Lyngaa: Intensive care at the end-of-life in patients dying of cancer and non-cancer chronic diseases: A nationwide study. Research year report. *2015*.

- 102. Lone Winther Lietzen: Markers of immune competence and the clinical course of breast cancer. PhD thesis. *2015*.
- 103. Anne Høy Seemann Vestergaard: Geographical Variation in Use of Intensive Care in Denmark: A Nationwide Study. Research year report. *2015*.
- 104. Cathrine Wildenschild Nielsen: Fecundability among Danish pregnancy planners. Studies on birth weight, gestational age and history of miscarriage. PhD thesis. 2015.
- 105. Kathrine Dyhr Lycke: Preadmission use of antidepressants and quality of care, intensive care admission and mortality of colorectal cancer surgery – a nationwide population-based cohort study. Research year report. 2015.
- 106. Louise Bill: Hyponatremia in acute internal medicine patients: prevalence and prognosis. PhD thesis. *2015*.
- 107. Kirstine Kobberøe Søgaard: Risk and prognosis of venous thromboembolism in patients with liver disease. PhD thesis. *2015*.
- 108. Rikke Nørgaard Pedersen: Reoperation due to surgical bleeding in breast cancer patients and breast cancer recurrence: A Danish population-based cohort study. Research year report. 2015.
- 109. Thomas Deleuran: Cirrhosis of the liver and diseases of the large joints. PhD Thesis. 2016.
- 110. Anne Mette Falstie-Jensen: Hospital accreditation what's in it for the patients? PhD thesis. *2016*.
- 111. Sandra Kruchov Thygesen: Respiratory distress syndrome in moderately late and late preterm infants and selected long-term neurodevelopmental outcomes. PhD thesis. 2016.
- 112. Alma Bečić Pedersen: Total hip replacement surgery occurrence and prognosis. Doctoral dissertation. 2016.
- 113. Anil Mor: Type 2 Diabetes and Risk of Infections. PhD thesis. 2016.
- 114. Aske Hess Rosenquist: Behavioral Development Following Early Life Organochlorine Exposure. Research year report. *2016*.
- 115. Simon Ramsdal Sørensen: Anti-platelet and Anti-coagulant Prescriptions and Breast Cancer Recurrence: a Danish Nationwide Prospective Cohort Study. Research year report. 2016.

- 116. Regional Differences in Treatment of Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease in Denmark
- Clara Reece Medici: Impact of preadmission anti-inflammatory drug use on risk of depression and anxiety after intensive care requiring mechanical ventilation. Research year report. 2016.
- 118. Johan Frederik Håkonsen Arendt. Clinical implications and biochemical understanding of high plasma vitamin B12 levels. PhD thesis. *2016*.
- 119. Manual for using the LABKA database for research projects. 2016.